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MINUTES

FOX CHAPEL BOROUGH COUNCIL MEETING HELD MARCH 16, 2020 

PRESENT:
Andrew C. Bennett, President; Jay S. Troutman, Vice-President; Frederick C. Leech, Betsy Monroe, Mandy Steele, Thomas Karet,  Councilmembers; A. Bruce Bowden, Esq., Solicitor;  Walter A. Scott, III, Mayor; Gary J. Koehler, Manager; David M. Laux, Police Chief; Jeanine Mancuso, Treasurer; Dana A. Abate, Borough Secretary; Shawn Marie Peterson, Administrative Assistant; John Heyl, P.E., Borough Engineer.

ABSENT:
Harrison S. Lauer, Councilmember.
ALSO 

PRESET:
James Royston, Planning Commission Member; An undetermined number of others who called into the meeting.

Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the Borough Council meeting was held via conference call. 

Mr. Bennett called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM.
PUBLIC HEARING
Mr. Bennett called the Public Hearing to order at 6:01 PM and asked for comments/ questions from the audience regarding Conditional Use Application 20-02.  There being none, the Public Hearing was closed at 6:02 PM.

Upon a motion made and seconded, the minutes of February 17, 2020, Council meeting were approved.
CONTRACT AWARD


Caterpillar Mini Excavator


It was moved by Mr. Karet that the contract to purchase one Caterpillar 308 Excavator via CoStars Contract #4400019950 be awarded to Cleveland Brothers at a cost of $82,733.00. The motion was seconded and passed by unanimous vote.

PLANNING COMMISSION


Mr. Royston reported that the Planning Commission met before the Council meeting to review the following:


Hanna Consolidation Plan

The Hanna Consolidation Plan involves the consolidation of two lots into one located at 1001 West Waldheim Road. The applicant is seeking preliminary and final approval. The Planning Commission recommended the waiver of Section 380-10A 1j of the Subdivision Ordinance that states that no lot can be further subdivided. Following a brief discussion, it was moved by Mr. Bennett that the Hanna Consolidation Plan be granted preliminary and final approval, including the waiver of the requirement to place the note on the plan that the lots cannot be further subdivided. The motion was seconded and passed by unanimous vote.

Conditional-Use application No. 20-02 – Solar Panels Installation – 601 Berkshire Drive

Mr. Royston reported that the Planning Commission again reviewed a solar panel request for 601 Berkshire Drive. The Planning Commission indicated that it was not in favor of granting approval because the solar panels are again proposed for the front roof section instead of the rear as required and offered no justification that the panels should be placed on the front roof section.

Accordingly, it was moved by Mr. Bennett that Conditional Use Application 20-02 be denied.  A roll-call vote was taken to deny the Solar Panel Application: Bennett, Aye; Karet, Aye; Monroe, Aye; Steele, Nay; Leech, Aye; Troutman, Aye. Motion carried 5-to-1.

ENGINEER REPORT

Mr. Heyl reported that work has begun on the redesign of the Foxhurst Road/Fox Chapel Road intersection. The road will be changed from a ‘Y’ intersection to a ‘T’ design. 

Mr. Koehler reported that ALCOSAN notified him that the Army Corps of Engineers has provided a grant to ALCOSAN for $3.2 million for the Shady Lane Stream Removal Project. The original cost of the stream removal was $5 million, but Mr. Koehler pointed out that the estimate is a few years old.
FINANCE REPORT


Mrs. Mancuso reported that municipalities from the North Hills COG met to discuss bank fees. It was decided that an RFP will be prepared for bank services.


Mrs. Mancuso also reported that the Borough is close to accepting credit cards for payments for various Borough fees.


Payment of Bills


It was moved by Mr. Troutman that the payment of bills for February 2020 (General Fund Vouchers 25733-25848 - $456,952.65 and Land Fund ARM Vouchers 1039-1041 - $46,844.81) be approved.  The motion passed with Mr. Leech abstaining from voting on the  Leech Tishman invoice due to the appearance of a conflict of interest.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS


Code of Conduct Policy


Discussion continued on the Code of Conduct Policy. Mr. Bennett suggested that Council members email the Solicitor with specific changes they would like to see in the policy. Mr. Bowden will provide a red-line copy to Council once all comments are received.


Coal-Tar Based Sealant

Discussion continued on how to regulate and inform the residents of coal-tar based seal coat. Mr. Bennett recommended that an article be placed in the next newsletter. Mrs. Steele relayed her experience with coal-tar sealant, and that is why she feels the important need for an ordinance.  Mr. Bowden will prepare an ordinance dealing with coal-tar based products. A motion was made by Mrs. Steele to advertise the proposed ordinance when completed by Mr. Bowden. The motion was seconded and passed by unanimous vote.
NEW BUSINESS


Resolution No. 640

It was moved by Mr. Karet that Resolution No. 640 authorizing the Comcast Cable Franchise Renewal Agreement be adopted.  The motion was seconded and passed by unanimous vote.


Resolution No. 641

It was moved by Mr. Troutman that Resolution No. 641 authorizing the Borough Manager to file a DCNR grant application on behalf of the Borough for $128,994 for the McCahill Park trail and multi-season courts be adopted.  The motion was seconded and passed by unanimous vote.
 
Comprehensive Plan

It was moved by Mr. Bennett to authorize the Borough Manager to develop a scope document for a joint Comprehensive Plan with the O’Hara Township Manager. The motion was seconded and passed by unanimous vote.

Appointment


It was moved by Mr. Bennett to appoint William Pat Getty to the Library Board effective February 18, 2020. The motion was seconded and passed by unanimous vote.


River Rocks


It was moved by Mr. Bennett that the Borough donate $1,000 towards the River Rocks event to be held on May 22, 2020. The motion passed with Mrs. Monroe abstaining as she is on the fundraising committee.


Declaration of Disaster Emergency


It was decided that the Declaration was not necessary at this time. It was noted that the Borough does not need to adopt the Declaration to receive government funding.
There being no other business to come before Council, the meeting was adjourned at 7:52 PM.






SHAWN MARIE PETERSON
